

# MINUTES REGULAR MEETING QUEEN CREEK PLANNING & ZONING COMMISSION QUEEN CREEK COMMUNITY CHAMBERS 20727 E. CIVIC PARKWAY JANUARY 10, 2018 7:00 PM

# 1. Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 7:00PM.

2. Roll Call: One or more members of the Commission may participate by telephone.

Commissioners in attendance: Chairman Matheson, Vice Chairman Arrington, Sossaman, Alleman, Ehmke, Gough and Young.

3. <u>Public Comment</u>: Members of the public may address the Commission on items not on the printed agenda. Please observe the time limit of (3) three minutes. Request to Speak Cards are available at the door, and may be delivered to staff prior to the commencement of the meeting. Members of the Commission may not discuss, consider, or act on any matter raised during public comment.

None.

- 4. <u>Consent Agenda</u>: Matters listed under the Consent Agenda are considered to be routine and will be enacted by one motion and one vote.
  - A. Discussion and Possible Action on the December 5, 2017 Planning Commission Meeting Minutes.

1<sup>st</sup>: Sossaman 2<sup>nd</sup>: Gough

Vote: 7-0 (unanimous)

## **PUBLIC HEARING:**

None.

### FINAL ACTION:

5. Discussion and Possible Approval of P17-0126, "Ben Franklin Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints (LDS) Meetinghouse Site Plan", a request by Jim King for approval of a Major Site Plan for a new 20,845 square foot LDS Meetinghouse, located at the southwest corner of Germann Road and Rittenhouse Road, within the Cortina subdivision.

Sofia Mastikhina, Planning Intern, provided a brief summary of the project location and summarized the proposed request. Ms. Mastikhina presented the zoning exhibit for the project site. Ms. Mastikhina presented the proposed Site Plan and Landscape Plan for the church site. Ms. Mastikhina summarized the site statistics for the project including building size, zoning, parking, and open space. Ms. Mastikhina presented the proposed building elevations for the church and the storage building.

Motion to approve Case P17-0117 "Ocotillo Road and Victoria Lane Preliminary Plat", a request from Robert Johnson, of Taylor Morrison, for Preliminary Plat approval of a 148 lot, 33-acre single family detached development, located at the northeast corner of Ocotillo Road and Victoria Lane:

1st: Young 2nd: Matheson

Vote: 7-0 (unanimous)

6. Discussion and Possible Approval of Case P17-0117 "Ocotillo Road and Victoria Lane Preliminary Plat", a request from Robert Johnson, of Taylor Morrison, for Preliminary Plat approval of a 148 lot, 33-acre single family detached development, located at the northeast corner of Ocotillo Road and Victoria Lane.

Sarah Clark, Planner II, summarized the proposed request for a 148 lot single-family development. Ms. Clark presented an aerial exhibit of the proposed project and summarized the project's location. Ms. Clark presented a zoning exhibit for the property and noted that the MDR zoning district permits development from 0-14 dwelling units per acre. Ms. Clark presented the proposed Preliminary Plat and summarized the proposed lot sizes and composition. Ms. Clark also presented the proposed Landscape Plan and summarized the levels open space provided.

Commissioner Sossaman inquired: how is the project proposing to approach their development and access to the existing park? Ms. Clark deferred to the applicant to respond to Commissioner Sossaman's question.

Heidi Tilson, of CVL speaking on behalf of the applicant, presented an aerial of the project site. Ms. Tilson summarized the proposed density and lot composition. Ms. Tilson presented exhibits of the proposed housing product elevations. Ms. Tilson responded to Commissioner Sossaman's question, stating that the project proposes a trail connection to the existing park, however, the development is not currently connected to the existing Victoria Homeowner's Association. At the time of Final Plat approval, Taylor Morrison will approach the Homeowner's Association to become a part of the Association.

Commission Sossaman inquired: is the park used as a retention basin? Ms. Tilson responded, stating that the park is used for retention. The tot lot area will be raised and there may be standing water over the park trail, but you could access the park from the loop road.

Commissioner Sossaman inquired: what will happen if the HOA does not choose to adopt the proposed development into their HOA; how will the trail access to the existing park be approached? Robert Johnson, of Taylor Morrison, stated that Staff requested the trail be provided.

Gina Wilcoxen, resident of the Victoria neighborhood, expressed her concerns that if the HOA does not adopt the proposed development, that the new residents will cause additional wear and tear on their existing park. Ms. Wilcoxen also expressed concerns with traffic on Victoria Lane and the lack of a crosswalk to access to the existing park from the Victoria neighborhood to the west.

Commissioner Young inquired if the Victoria subdivision had other parks in the neighborhood. Ms. Wilcoxen responded, stating that there are two other parks in the neighborhood.

Commissioner Ehmke inquired: has a crosswalk at Victoria Lane been evaluated? Ms. Clark responded, stating that Staff has not evaluated the potential for a crosswalk at that location as part of the proposed project, but it is a topic that Staff can speak with the Town's Transportation Engineer. Ms. Clark also added that if the existing HOA does not choose to adopt the proposed development, the proposed trail access to the existing park can be removed.

Commissioner Alleman suggested locating a crosswalk at 202nd Place.

Mr. Burningham stated that the suggested crosswalk will be discussed with the Town's Transportation Engineer during the Final Plat review process.

Commissioner Sossaman stated that it is difficult to ask the existing neighborhood to pay for a crosswalk to the existing park after the development was already built and it is difficult to ask the applicant to provide a crosswalk to the neighborhood to the west when the proposed development does not need the crosswalk. Commissioner Sossaman asked the Town to review the crosswalk topic to ensure safety.

Motion to approve Case P17-0117 "Ocotillo Road and Victoria Lane Preliminary Plat", a request from Robert Johnson, of Taylor Morrison, for Preliminary Plat approval of a 148 lot, 33-acre single family detached development, located at the northeast corner of Ocotillo Road and Victoria Lane.

1<sup>st</sup>: Ehmke 2<sup>nd</sup>: Alleman

Vote: 7-0 (unanimous)

7. Discussion and Possible Approval on P17-0118 "Madera Preliminary Plat", a request from Michelle Yerger, Communities Southwest, Inc. for approval of Preliminary Plat for a 889 lot subdivision on approximately 316 acres located on the south side of Queen Creek Road, extending approximately ½ mile between Signal Butte Road and Meridian Road (a.k.a. Moeur Road).

Christine Sheehy, Principal Planner, presented a summary of the proposed request. Ms. Sheehy presented an aerial of the project and summarized its location. Ms. Sheehy provided the history of the proposed project. Ms. Sheehy presented the proposed Preliminary Plat and summarized the lot composition. Ms. Sheehy presented the proposed entry monument features for the proposed development. Ms. Sheehy presented the open space and trails plan.

Motion to approve on P17-0118 "Madera Preliminary Plat", a request from Michelle Yerger, Communities Southwest, Inc. for approval of Preliminary Plat for a 889 lot subdivision on approximately 316 acres located on the south side of Queen Creek Road, extending approximately ½ mile between Signal Butte Road and Meridian Road (a.k.a. Moeur Road):

1<sup>st</sup>: Alleman 2<sup>nd</sup>: Gough

Vote: 7-0 (unanimous)

# ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION:

None.

# <u>ADMINISTRATIVE ITEMS</u>

- 8. Summary of Events from members of the Commission and staff. The Commission may not deliberate or take action on any matter in the "summary" unless the specific matter is properly noticed on the Regular Session agenda.
- 9. Adjournment
  Motion to adjourn at 7:27PM:

1<sup>st</sup>: Sossaman 2<sup>nd</sup>: Young

Vote: 7-0 (unanimous)

Planning & Zoning Regular Meeting Agenda January 10, 2018 Page 4 of 4

Town of Queen Creek Planning & Zoning Commission
Tryss ( A
ATTEST: Arrington, Chairman
I, Sarah Mertins, do hereby certify that, to the best of my knowledge and belief, the forgoing Minutes are a true and correct copy of the Minutes of the January 10, 2018 Regular Meeting of the Queen Creek Planning and Zoning Commission. I further certify that the meeting was duly called and that a quorum was present.
Sand Main
Passed and approved on February 6, 2018